Minutes of SSCC Faculty Senate

February 12, 2009
Draft

Members Present: Mike Hickey (Senate Co-President), Joe Garcia (Senate Co-President), Heidi Lyman (Senate Secretary) , Randy Nelson (FACTC), Jeanne Horan (Part-time Rep), Rick Downs (Academic Programs),  Don Howard (Counseling), Suzanne Quillian (Academic Programs), Patience Browne (Academic Programs), Esther Sunde (Library), Sandy Newman (Basic & Transitional Studies), Tom Mayburry (BAS Hospitality Management),  Jane Harness(Basic & Transitional Studies), Ed Stegall (Air Transportation), Van Bobbitt (Horticulture), Sindy Jo (Nursing)
Guests:  Annette Stofer (District President Part-Time Faculty), Harold Mitchell (Faculty)
Members Absent: Jian Zou (Grievance Chair), , Gila Burton-Curl (work Force), Doug Clapper (Ground Transportation),  Jason Cromwell (Duwamish Apprenticeship Programs), Ryan Dorman (Academic Programs), Eric Gimnes (Basic & Transitional Studies),  Martin Sauer (Academic Programs), Christopher Harris (Culinary Arts), , Jennifer Evans (Tech ED/Business)   
Meeting convened at 2:30 pm, chaired by Mike Hickey

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

January minutes were discussed, edited, and approved with edits.

UNIT REPORTS
General Studies/ESL:
BATS:
Sandy Newman said that Transition Day for ABE and ESL had a good turnout.  They had a choice of two different workshops.  Many of the deans presented at these workshops providing information about their programs.  It has evolved over the years and is doing great.  Jane Harness said they are in the process of hiring in the ESL program.  ESL was told by their Dean to cut courses by 10%.  ESL is aware that a pronunciation class would be helpful to their students, however, their students will not enroll in it.  The instructors try to cover this to some extent in the courses the students do enroll in.
Academic Programs:
Biology and Nutrition Tenure Track teachers were hired they are respectively, Carey Schroyer and Janet Knapp.  Chad Hickox is the temporary Dean while Greg Gillespie temporarily fills Kurt Buttleman’s position.  Greg will be working with Chad during this time period.  Academic areas were asked to reduce spring course load offerings by 10 – 15%. 
Counseling:

Don Howard mentioned the remodel in Registration is just about finished and they are at nearly 100% operating level.
Tech Ed/Business:

Jeanne Horan indicated that the status of the mew teaching positions is unknown.  Enrollments are doing fine in their area.

Library:

Esther Sunde said that in the library when a student checks out an item, student ID is required.  However, this is hard to enforce for various reasons.  They have accepted Washington State ID for checking out items.  The machine used to generate student ID was broken.  Esther suggested that a fee be added to the student’s tuition to cover the producing of the ID cards.  However, ESL students are not required to have student ID.  People from the community can get a borrows ID card.  The Library has some grant money to work with faculty in Basic and Transitional Studies.  They are trying to recruit three faculty members to work with them.  There is stipend money involved.  Any other faculty that might be interested in this should contact Esther.  Some training will begin in February. 

OLD BUSINESS

Gift for Carol Martin:
A life-size NASCAR wall appliqué was given to Carol.  She really likes it and is appreciative.   
Grievance Update:

The grievance executive board voted to go to arbitration.  This a grievance concerning teaching assignments consisting of 100% on-line classes for tenure track faculty.  Lynne Dodson is trying to work out a middle ground on this issue.

Culinary:

James Best a faculty going through tenure, was voted not to continue on by his tenure committee.
Budget Update:

Now the talk is a 10% cut rather than a 6% cut at the community college level.  Tuition will increase by 7% because of this.

NEW BUSINESS

Class Cancellations:

Joe Garcia stressed the importance of getting a clear statement out on what is going to happen with class cancellations and faculty hiring.  We unanimously passed a motion to urge administrators to consult and collaborate with faculty prior to any class cancellations.  The contract dictates the steps involved in this.  Even in the state of a financial emergency set into action by the government.  Faculty from academic programs and nursing felt the deans were working with faculty on this issue.  

Information Technology/Faculty Survey/Computer Viruses:

Kelvin James information technology interim director installed a software program called CleanSlate.  The idea was to get rid of all student stuff.  He actually removed the antivirus protection software.  He did not think this was a problem as MacAfee anti-virus itself is only 90% accurate.  This was done without consulting Kurt Buttleman or Carol Keopke.  Now there are viruses in the computers.  These viruses have infected student’s flash drives.  Because of this students home and work computers have also been affected by the viruses.  This has really devastated many students even at their work level.  Mike Hickey has met with Kurt Buttleman and Kelvin James.  The infrastructure of our IT system is deteriorating.  Kelvin says he is fighting a losing battle.  Mike has asked Kelvin to just be sure and collaborate with us on these issues.  Viruses are still on the computers and students are being affected by this.  Greg Gillespie is now Kelvin James’ boss.  There is some anti-virus stuff from Microsoft that may be able to help us.  However, it is not the best choice yet as it is still in beta phase.    Jeanne Horan has had to spend weeks in and out of class to help students with virus problems.  Jeanne would like to know what to tell her students.  

Library Etiquette:

Esther Sunde unfortunately had some not-so-good news to share about the Library.  There are lots of problems with noise level, there are no quiet areas for students to go, students feel they have a right to talk loud, security has been called numerous times when problems get out of hand, one student felt threatened (glared at) when other students thought she had complained about the noise level.  The librarians think in part it is an architectural issue.  They would like to close the north entrance so that it is not a thoroughfare for students.  Suggestions were to close the north entrance, find an area for a designated quiet area, and educate students on appropriate use of the library perhaps via a class or video.
Legislative Update/Face/Committee on Higher Ed and Sen. Patty Murray:

--I do not have notes on this---HL 
Meeting adjourned at 4:30pm 

Minutes submitted by Heidi Lyman

The Faculty Senate at South Seattle Community College is an action-oriented body. It gives voice and focus to the broad scope of faculty concerns, ideas, and needs that relate to the education and training of our students and to the working relationships within the campus community. The Senate reflects a dynamic, professional spirit; and it promotes respect and the free exchange of ideas and information.
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